

Major General William J. McCaddin, President, NGAUS

PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE

LAST WORD

This tenant's two-year lease on this space began at a most auspicious time, in 1978—the Association's centennial year. It was a landmark occasion for NGAUS. The Secretaries of the Army and the Air Force both came to St. Louis to help us commemorate our first 100 years—and so did General Al Haig, then the Supreme Commander, Allied Forces in Europe.

I vividly recall how General Haig sketched a picture of the world situation, which was both lucid and comprehensive.

General Haig cited a number of alarming figures with respect to the marked increase in Russian defense spending. He put their spending at 4 to 5 percent each year for the past 15 years to a point where up to 15 percent of their gross national product was probably being allocated to military expenditures.

He also said some other things which took on new significance in the light of events in Africa in 1979, and in Afghanistan more recently. He noted that Soviet power was becoming increasingly global. "They are able to project Soviet power 2,000 to 3,000 miles from the Soviet homeland. They are changing the basic threat facing Western nations."

There are many other things which we will long remember about St. Louis in 1978. There was a reenactment of the welcoming speech which the Mayor of St. Louis made 100 years earlier. The first NGAUS conference came a year after the devastating strikes of 1877 which provoked widespread violence in many U.S. cities. The present-day mayor of St. Louis noted that, "Now 100 years later, we still find ourselves in need of the National Guard. For we still have disagreements and at times words fail us and at times the power of persuasion is what we have to fall back on!"

And these, too, like the words of General Haig, proved to be prophetic.

Twenty-four months have passed since the centennial conference of the NGAUS and now the Association. under its new slate of officers, is well away into the second century. We have enjoyed being part of the transition into this new era, which also coincides with the beginning of a new decade. But if we seem to be thinking in terms of change and transition, we must also point out the great sense of continuity which characterizes our Association. This continuity, this unbroken chain which links us with our past and with our destiny, is ample evidence of the stability which is inherent in the National Guard system.

Some years back, a Chief of the National Guard Bureau described the Guard as "the system that works". We think these words say a lot. We believe that the National Guard is . . . the system that works. It works because it can count upon the people who must labor in the vineyards to make it work. We find it is little short of amazing how each generation and each decade produces new leadership to pick up where the old leadership left off. There are no gaps, no missing links.

Each NGAUS administration is strengthened by the system which starts when an officer is elected, works his way "up the chairs" and eventually passes into the role of a working "elder statesman".

Our purpose, at this time, is to comment on several aspects of the National Guard system which I have been privileged to get to know better in my two-year stint as your president. These are the things I should like to comment upon in this final essay before turning over this space to my successor.

The strength of the National Guard, now as always in the past, lies in its

relationship with the states. In our visits to the states, this long-standing belief has been confirmed. Every state has its differences, every state has some distinguishing mark and each has its own singular pride.

Getting to know the state associations has been a privilege. Through them, we have enjoyed many a fine forum which has enabled us to talk to men and women of the Guard. We would be remiss if we did not salute the efforts and the accomplishments of the state associations.

We set out, in 1978, to pick up the initiative already underway to focus attention on the role of the retired "community" within the Guard Association family—and we hoped to increase the involvement of the company grade officers. It has been a source of great personal and professional satisfaction to see how both groups have responded.

Under Major General Robert G. Moorhead of Indiana, the Graduates and Alumni of the National Guard ("GANG") have taken form to increase the participation of retired and separated officers no longer active in the Guard but anxious and willing to be active in the Association. Under the leadership of Captain Robert B. James, Jr., of Ohio, the company grade "caucus" has started to produce ample evidence that we need have no fear that the "next generation" won't be prepared and equipped to assume leadership roles in the affairs of the Association. All of us in the Guard Association owe a debt of gratitude to these two officers for their fine work.

This column is not intended to be a substitute for the annual report of the president, which will be published in the December issue of NATIONAL GUARD magazine. But it is a uniquely appropriate place to mention—in a sense as "the last word"—the major area of em
(continued on page 39)

1878



1980

NATIONAL GUARD ASSOCIATION OF THE UNITED STATES

PRESIDENT

Maj Gen William J. McCaddin, Virginia

Immediate Past President

Maj Gen Richard A. Miller, Oregon

Vice President

Maj Gen Edward R. Fry, Kansas

Secretar

Brig Gen Leo C. Goodrich, Minnesota

Treasure

Maj Gen Francis J. Higgins, New York

Executive Vice President

Maj Gen Francis S. Greenlief (ret)

Executive Council

Area I (CT, ME, MA, NH, NJ, NY, RI, VT) Maj Gen Paul R. Day (ME) Maj Gen N.J. Del Torto (MA) Col Donald E. Joy Jr. (CT)

Area III (AL, FL, GA, PR, SC, TN, VI)

Maj Gen Billy M. Jones (GA) Col James F. Gamble (AL) Col W.M. Whittaker (FL)

Area V (IL, IN, IA, MI, MN, ND, NE, SD, WI) Maj Gen John R. Phipps (IL)

Maj Gen John R. Phipps (IL) Brig Gen William E. Doris (IL) Col A.P. Macdonald (ND) Area II (DE, DC, KY, MD, NC, OH, PA, VA, WV) Maj Gen W.E. Ingram (NC) Maj Gen F.C. Booker (PA)

Brig Gen W.W. Spruance (DE)

Area IV (AR, KS, LA, MS, MO, OK, TX)

Maj Gen O.J. Daigle Jr. (LA) Lt Col J. Tipton Lewis (MS) Col Joe A. Caple (AR)

Area VI (AK, AZ, CA, CO, HI, ID, MT, NV, NM, OR, UT, WA, WY)

Maj Gen C.F. Necrason (AK) Brig Gen Willard K. Carey (OR) Col Dale J. Hendry (ID)

Chairman, Committee on Retired Officers: Mai Gen Robert G. Moorhead (IN)

Representative, Company Grade Officers: Capt Robert B. James, Jr. (OH)

Past Presidents

Maj Gen James F. Cantwell (NJ) Maj Gen Henry W. McMillan (FL) Maj Gen Duane L. Corning (SD)

NATIONAL GUARD, October 1980. The NATIONAL GUARD Magazine (ISSN 0163-3945) is published monthly, by the National Guard Association of the United States, with editorial and advertising offices at One Massachusetts Avenue, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20001. Telephone (202) 789-0031. Second class postage paid at Washington, D.C., and at additional mailing offices. Copyright 1980 by the National Guard Association of the U.S. All rights reserved. All members of the NGAUS receive Na-TIONAL GUARD. Nonmember subscriptions: \$4 per year domestic; \$5 per year foreign. Bulk rate for 100 or more copies to the same address: 25¢ each. Single copies 50¢. The Editor welcomes original articles bearing on national defense, with emphasis on application to or implications for the National Guard. Manuscripts and artwork must be accompanied by return postage; no responsibility is assumed for safe handling. Opinions expressed by authors do not necessarily represent official NGAUS positions or policy. Likewise, publication of advertising cannot be deemed an endorsement thereof by this Association or its members.

NATIONAL GUARD

Official publication of the National Guard Association of the United States

October 1980

Volume XXXIV, Number 9

Features

RECRUITING UPDATE A survey of the recruiting success formulas used in the northeast United States.	1
A COMMENTARY—BEHIND THE BARRICADES An inside look at the Cuban refugee situation at Fort Indiantown Gap.	1
COLONEL JAMES B. DEERIN—DEDICATED TO THE NATIONAL GUARD A look at the many contributions of the former executive vice president of NGAUS.	1
OINED HANDS ACROSS THE SEA Turkey and Japan were the sites for some unique annual training for select Guard units.	2
SKILL QUALIFICATION TEST In-depth discussion of the SQT and some pointers toward	2

Departments

-	
dent's Message	Inside Front Cover
Washington	2
breaks	4
From the Hill	18
ng the Guard	30
e in the News	34
rially Speaking	40
30 (COMPRESS A COMPRESS COMPRESS	



Presi

From

News

View

Posti Peopl

Edito

COVER: The flags of Turkey, Japan and the United States join together in symbolism of the friendships and new understanding which developed between U.S. National Guard units and the military of these countries during this year's annual training. Cover design by Tom Powers of Bill Duffy Associates.

PUBLICATION STAFF

BRIG GEN BRUCE JACOBS PUBLISHER

1LT CAROL J. DULIN ASSISTANT EDITOR IOHN E. BIBB

ADVERTISING

COL RAYMOND E. BELL, JR. EDITOR

> PAMELA A. KANE EDITORIAL ASSISTANT

> > DON DESJARDINS CIRCULATION

OCTOBER 1980